MAGMA FLOOD CONTROL DISTRICT

MINUTES OF THE

TUESDAY, DECEMBER 3, 2013 MEETING


The meeting was called to order at 4:05 p.m. at the Florence Unified School District - Anthem K-8 Band Room, 2700 N. Anthem Way, Florence, Arizona.  The meeting was properly posted within the boundaries of the District and a phone number of 1-800-920-7487 was provided for individuals residing within and without the District to appear telephonically for the meeting. The Meeting was called to order by Director Ty LeSueur. President Vinson Dobson, Director Ty LeSueur and Director Wayne Dames appeared telephonically at the meeting.  Others present were Kent Pace (General Manager), Larry Pfeiffer (Assistant Secretary to the Board), and Stephen Cooper (District Counsel).  The following members of the public were present, Karen Shoppell, Mike Shoppell, Ruth Morrow, Tom Morrow, Ruth Wloczewski, Patrick Cassidy, Charles Vogel, Jane Vogel, Vin Settles, Allen MacDougall, Walter Wood, Kelea Edgar Nevis, Phil Hollins, Manuela Hollins, William Vockel, Carolyn Gerber, Karen Wall, Dale Trbovich, Donna Cook, Sandra Wood and Thomas Wood.   

General Manager Pace gave the public attendees an overview of the history the Flood 
Control District.  The District was created in the early 60’s by 13 landowners as part of flood 
control to protect approximately 23,000 acres of agricultural lands.  This resulted in a 5½ mile 
long Dam being built on North of Arizona Farms Road.  The Dam retards the run off flow of a 
watershed area of 78 sq. miles.  Over time, the Dam began to experience two (2) main problems:  
First by the 1970’s the influx of housing downstream of the Dam resulted in the Dam being reclassified by safety regulators as a High Hazard Dam (a Dam which protects a significant population and improvements).  Because the Dam was originally built as a Class B Agricultural Dam, significant improvements were necessary to bring the Dam in compliance with the design safety requirements associated with protecting the increased population and improvements.  Second, as the Dam aged, the earthen embankment(of which the structure is comprised) began to develop cracks throughout the 5½ miles of its length.  The need to address these issues first occurred in the mid 70’s.  Limited repairs were done over the years but unfortunately the repairs were far from those needed to comply with the safety requirements regulatory agencies were requiring.  Currently the Arizona Department of Water Resources, Dam Safety division has classified the Dam as “Unsafe, non-emergency”.  Once the Rehabilitation is complete, the “Unsafe” classification will be removed.

In order to bring the Dam up to modern standards which have elapsed over the fifty (50) year period, and to protect approximately 9,000 residents, engineering firms were consulted and the original cost estimate to rehabilitate the Dam was approximately $47,000,000.00 dollars.  The District was not satisfied with this cost proposal and solicited experts on Dam repair to address the safety issues it faced.  Ultimately the approved rehabilitation plan for the Dam included engineering and construction costs of $11,500,000.00 dollars.  Thankfully, the District was able to partner with the NRCS in which sixty-five (65%) percent of the funding to repair the Dam would be paid by the federal government and the District would be responsible for the remaining thirty-five (35%) percent. 


As a result of entering into the agreement with NRCS to repair the Dam, property taxes 

had to increase to meet the District’s portion of the funding.  It was initially envisioned that the 

property taxes would begin to be reduced in tax year 2012 after the repairs were completed.  

Unfortunately, additional problems were discovered during the Dam repair.  Nonetheless, the 

2012 taxes for the District dropped sixty-five (65%) percent.


Since reducing taxes in 2012, two issues have arisen as priorities for the District: 1) 
Testing results completed on the 1995 placement of central filter, in what is arguably the deepest 
and most critical section of the Dam, determined the material placed was far from the quality of 
material being used in the current rehabilitation.  As a result of the Board’s concern with the test 
results and the related implications, a decision was made to remove the existing central filter and 
replace it with material meeting the current project specifications in addition to installing a 
geotextile fabric (as was done through-out the remaining 4.5 miles of the Dam during the current 
rehabilitation project).   The end result will be that the entire 5.5 mile Dam will be uniformly 
repaired to today’s engineering standards and is designed to have a 100 year useful life if 
properly maintained.  2) The NRCS has agreed (for a limited time) to fund 65% of the repairs of 
certain portions of the Magma Channel which is comprised of three (3) sections (the Upper, 
Middle, and Lower).  The Magma Channel essentially delivers the flood water impounded 
behind the Dam (as well as other flood water from within the District) to the Gila River.  Much 
of the Magma Channel system is not built to today’s engineering standards and is in need of 
improvement and repair.   


General Manager Pace noted that the alternative to making the repairs to the Dam and 
District infrastructure would have been to breach the Dam.  In many instances this would subject 
the District residents to flooding.  The District investigated the cost of obtaining flood insurance 
and learned that the estimated annual cost would be approximately $600.00 to $800.00 dollars 
per year and this expense would be essentially in perpetuity.  Due to the District entering into the 
cost splitting program with NRCS, the real property taxes have been kept at or below 
approximately $300.00 dollars per year (for an average home valued at $100,000.00 dollars).  
Once the Dam and related District infrastructure is repaired it is anticipated that the District’s 
property tax rates will significantly reduce, because at that point the District’s expenses will 
mainly be maintenance related and should be approximately $150,000.00 dollars a year.  It is 
anticipated, that the property tax rates may have to remain at their current rates for an additional 
two (2) years to complete these priorities. 

The next item of business was approval of the Minutes of September 11, 2013.  Separate 
motions were made by President Vinson Dobson and seconded by Board Member Ty LeSueur to 
approve the Regular Meeting Minutes and the Executive Session Minutes.  Thereafter, the 
Minutes were approved.  


General Manager Pace gave a status report on the Dam Rehabilitation.  He noted that the  
rehabilitation of the Dam was now approximately 86% complete.   


General Manager Pace also noted that MFCD is receiving reimbursement from NRCS of 
its 65% contribution and the District is being paid within approximately 30 days of submitting its 
payment requests. 


General Manager Pace also reported the draft Lower Magma Channel Environmental
 Assessment report draft should be completed within 30 days.  

The next item of business was discussion of District Officer elections.  Discussion occurred concerning retaining the current officers, President Vinson Dobson, Board Members at Large Ty LeSueur and Wayne Dames.  There was further discussion to retain Kent Pace as Board Secretary and Larry Pfeifer as Assistant Secretary to the Board.  A motion was made by Board Member Tyler LeSueur, seconded by President Vince Dobson, that Vince Dobson shall serve as President of the Board; that Kent Pace be re-appointed Secretary to the Board; and that Larry Pfeiffer be re-appointed as Assistant Secretary to the Board.  Motion passed unanimously.

The next item of business was the discussion of authorization for the General Manager to 
issue a letter to the Pinal County Treasurer indicating the District will issue less than 
$10,000,000.00 dollars in total debt during calendar year 2014.  This matter was discussed by the 
Board.  A motion was made by the Board President Vinson Dobson and seconded by Board 
Member Ty LeSueur to authorize the General Manager to issue a letter to the County Treasurer
 that the District will incur less than $10,000,000.00 dollars in debt by 2014.  Thereafter, this
 matter was unanimously approved. 

The next item of business was Board reports. There were no Board reports. There were 
no other reports to come before the Board.


The next item of business was an Executive Session for legal advise and status of litigation.  This Executive Session lasted from 5:14 p.m. to 5:22 p.m.  There being no further business before the Board, the meeting was adjourned at 5:23 p.m.


RESPECTULLY SUBMITTED this _____ day of December, 2013.







______________________________________







STEPHEN R. COOPER, Attorney for 







MAGMA FLOOD CONTROL DISTRICT
